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9a.
A   NEW HOUSING ALLOCATION POLICY AND HERTS CHOICE HOMES SUB-REGIONAL CHOICE BASED LETTING SCHEME


(DCES  )

  
1.
Summary
1.1
  This report introduces a new Housing Allocation Policy proposal and “Herts Choice Homes” – sub-regional choice based letting scheme to replace the existing Housing Policy and officer led process of allocating social housing.  
1.2
It also proposes a new way of letting properties within the terms of the new policy – through Herts Choice Homes a sub-regional choice based lettings scheme.

1.3
The report summarises the results of consultation on the new Housing Allocation Policy and the choice based lettings approach.
2.
Background

This report focuses on the results of the consultation and amendments made to the draft new Housing Allocation Policy as a result of extensive consultation. 

2.1
At its meeting on 22 January 2008 the Committee endorsed the new draft Housing Allocation Policy for consultation and received a detailed report on the policy proposals.  The report set out officers’ initial consultations results with tenants, leaseholders and partner agencies on the Council’s current allocations policy, reviews carried out in the light of comments received, the revised Code of Guidance on allocation of accommodation and the Draft Consultation Paper on Choice-Based Lettings Policies.  These reviews had produced recommendations for change which were incorporated in a draft new Housing Allocation Policy.  Members also provided officers with comments on the new draft Housing Allocation Policy.  

2.2
Members were pleased to note that a variety of consultation methods would be used, including focused meetings, a mailshot and personal visits.  The point was made that the consultation should focus on reaching potential users rather than general representative bodies.  These comments were incorporated by officers into the consultation approach.  The results of the consultation are detailed below.

2.3
Following extensive consultation the new Housing Allocation Policy is attached at Appendix A.  Further minor amendments may be needed to the new Housing Allocation Policy to align the policy with Herts Choice Homes Consortium partners (Watford, Welwyn, St Albans and Hertsmere Councils), further legal advice or changes in government guidance.  If minor amendments are required it is recommended that these be agreed by the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment.

2.4
The Consultation Process
Initial consultation on Three Rivers District Council draft Allocations Policy and the proposed Herts Choice Homes CBL scheme took place between January 2008 and April 2008. 

2.5
The consultation involved:

· Consultation documents being placed on the Council’s internet site along with other supporting information about the Allocations Policy and CBL. The Council’s internet site had a facility to complete an online consultation questionnaire.

· Plain English summary of the draft new Housing Allocation Policy being sent to all residents, leaseholders and housing registration applicants with all supporting information and questionnaire.
· Two residents, leaseholders and housing applicant forums were held on 21 and 25 February

· Focus Groups were also held with:
· Sheltered Schemes

· Stakeholders 

· Support/voluntary Groups

· Face to face contact was made with some BME organisations

· Service Improvement Group (users of the harmlessness service)

2.6
Overall response figures
	Total questionnaires sent out
	5229

	Forms not returned
	4720

	Total number of returned questionnaires
	509

	Response rate
	9.73%

	Questionnaires returned via website
	6

	Website response rate as %age of total responses
	0.11%

	Total responses
	515


2.7
In total, approximately 5229 questionnaires were sent out covering all groups of customers. The total number of responses to the questionnaire was 515. A large number of consultation forms were returned by the Post Office as ‘Gone away’ etc.  We have updated our records to reflect this. Other customers no longer wished to be considered for housing in the future or simply did not return their form. Taking this into account, the number of forms from which we expected a response was 522 (10%).  We received 509, an extremely high response rate of 9.73%. The questionnaire could also be completed on-line through the Council website.  This has produced a disappointingly poor result. The large and very positive response to the questionnaire was welcomed and demonstrated that our customers see this as a ‘hot topic’ for engagement. Overall, the response has been extremely positive.


Gender:
	Number of responses to this question
	490
	97.80
	As a % of total responses

	Male
	186
	37.96
	As a % of those answering the question

	Female
	304
	62.04
	""



Housing Status

	Number of responses to this question
	490
	97.80
	As a % of total responses

	Total number of options chosen by those responding to the question
	495
	 
	 

	An existing tenant
	322
	65.05
	As a % of total options chosen

	An Applicant on the waiting list
	169
	34.14
	"

	An elected member
	0
	0.00
	"

	A housing provider
	1
	0.20
	"

	Another organisation
	3
	0.61
	"


2.8
Key findings from the survey

The first part of the questionnaire asked about the Allocations Policy and then moved on to seek views on the Herts Choice Homes CBL scheme. Finally, we asked for information about customers completing the form such as age, ethnic origin and disability to enable us to profile customer feedback.  Feedback results are as follows:

	Do you agree that the new priority banding system is fair?



	· Yes

	Comments

	- No, the policy should be fair and just for people in the community. People in Three Rivers should be given priority

	- No, a homeless person can be in urgent need of housing. Sleeping rough on friends goodwill is not healthy or good for anybody and such authority must recognise this

	

	Do you agree that other people should apply for accommodation in the District if they live in one of the neighbouring districts?

	· Strongly agree         58 = 11.91%
· Agree                    251 = 51.54%
· Disagree               132 = 27.10%
· Strongly Disagree   46 =  9.45%

	

	Do you think that changes in the new Housing Allocations Policy are easier to understand than the existing scheme?

	· Yes

	Comments

	- No, we have a points system which you know where you stand by this new system lets other people from five councils which means Three Rivers people will not get a fair deal

	- No, difference is minimal, points = band. Advertising so an individual can choose is much better if it works

	

	(Do you agree that) The new choice-based letting scheme will be simpler and easier to understand that the present way of allocation

	· Strongly agree    85  =  17.86%
· Agree                356 =   74.79%

	

	Do you have any other comments on the allocation system?

	- Although some priority is given to current tenants I don’t feel the policy goes far enough. People who have lived in the area all of their lives should not be passed by people out of the area under any circumstances.

	- If it works its okay. But there’s always moans and groans

	- I do not think that in practice it is really any different to the current policy. It’s just about bands instead of points

	- I find it complicated as my reading level is poor. I would have a problem

	- Good to get feedback of properties available and chosen

	- It appears to be fairer than before.

	- does it strop transfers to other areas

	- I disagree with neighbouring districts being able to allocate property as it is unfair to those already residing in the borough and waiting for a property


2.9
Key findings from BME and Vulnerable Groups

The findings of six focus groups including face-to-face consultation conducted with Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) organisations to examine their views about the new draft Housing Allocations Policy and the introduction of a Herts Choice Homes sub-regional choice based lettings scheme.  The following list represents the focus groups:

· Resident and housing applicants
· Voluntary and support groups
· stakeholders organisations
· Service Improvement Group (customers)
· Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) consultation
· Sheltered Housing 

The group discussions were held between the 21 February 2008 and 7 April 2008.

2.10
An open half day was with voluntary groups, and support agencies on the draft Allocations Policy and Herts Choice Homes Scheme.


Key Themes from this discussion include:

· General consensus that the Allocations Policy and CBL processes are clear

· Agreement with the banding structure

· The importance of support for vulnerable customers

· The need for support providers to receive full training and support before the scheme goes live

· The need to ensure that specific groups of very urgent housing need customers can be considered as direct let, such as Domestic Violence cases with no local connection

· Enthusiasm for the scheme and liked the way it empowered the customers which supports their own organisations ethos.

2.11
Partner Agencies Consultation - Consultation took place with partner agencies at the Homelessness Prevention Partnership meeting.  106 individual invitations were sent mainly by e-mail which consisted of 51 organisations and 9 TRDC Councillors.  25 Organisations attended (27 individual attendees in total).  Overall, they were positive about the changes.  

2.12
Key themes from this discussion include:

· How accessible is the system if applicants have no access to the web.  

· B & D Bands – it appears both were required to be given reasonable preference although it appeared that one was receiving a higher preference.

· Preclusion of housing those guilty of anti-social or unacceptable behaviour – it was pointed out that community based anti-social behaviour may not necessarily be reported and as such a person guilty of community based crime may still be housed.

2.13
All questions were responded to on the day.  It was further explained that although the law requires that both Bands B & D are given a preference it does not have to be the same level. 

2.14
Advantages and Disadvantages discussed at all focus group meetings

Advantages of the new draft Housing Allocations Policy and Herts Choice Homes:  Once explained, the consultation found a high degree of satisfaction with the new bidding process from participants in all six focus groups meetings.  The process was seen to be both transparent and empowering as people could actively select the property of their choice rather than an Allocation Officer making the decision for them.


“Residents welcomed Choice Based Lettings and overall felt that it was a fairer system of allocating homes” (Service Improvement Group)


The system was perceived to offer more flexibility and choice, as applicants were no longer limited to a single offer.


“I am happy with the current system as I was offered four areas of choice now and can choose several areas under the new system”. (Resident and housing registration forum)


“I am enthusiastic about the scheme and liked the way it empowered the customer which supports my own organisations ethos”.  (Support and Voluntary Group Forum)

2.15
Participants clarified a number of issues which were listed in the minutes of the meetings.  However, all questions raised were responded to on the day and did not equate to any major changes within the draft Housing Allocations Policy.

2.16
Overall the new draft Housing Allocations Policy and Herts Choice Homes were welcomed by participants which mirrors the positive response received from those who responded to the survey (residents and housing applicants).  Points raised were clarified and indeed a number of participants wanted to become more involved in future workshops and selecting the ICT supplier – Three Rivers District residents were very active in selecting the Herts Choice Homes ICT supplier.

2.17
Disadvantages of the new draft Housing Allocations Policy and Herts Choice Homes:  Despite the high degree of satisfaction with the proposed new Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes proposal, participants expressed a number of reservations.  Concerns expressed focused on:

· Transposing the current point system to bands

· Will I lose time credited now once I am moved to bands

· Will individuals be disappointed if they continually apply for properties but fail to be selected

· If we go to 1 week cycle will the elderly have enough time to bid

· How will you support the elderly and vulnerable to apply

· Expanding the opportunities to advertise properties

· Will immigrants be housed before non-immigrants

· Local connection needs to apply first

· Deaf people cannot use the phone system to place a bid.
2.18
Some Participants also saw the bidding process as raising expectations which could not be fulfilled because, whatever the allocation process, it would not affect the basic imbalance in the supply and demand for properties.  Nor could it suddenly produce the types of homes desired by most applicants.

2.19
Some participants from the resident and housing applicant forum thought it was unfair for the Council to transfer responsibility for seeking and applying for accommodation onto applicants, particularly elderly or disabled.

2.20
A small minority felt the system was still open to abuse because applicants will lie to gain housing.

2.21
Bidding process (applying)


Once the term ‘bidding’ had been explained participants felt customers would understand what was meant and that no money was involved as first thought by some.  Most participants thought the word ‘bid’ was acceptable – “so long as there was a clear and early explanation”.
2.22
In person at the Council Offices and automated telephone helpline:  These methods were the preferred method for most participants as it was both simple and easy to use.  Most people have access to a telephone, be it a mobile or landline, to make their bids.  Initial reservations were expressed by an Afro-Caribbean group and residents regarding access for people where English was not their first language.  However, these reservations were removed once it was explained that the system would enable applicants to bid in approximately five, if not more, key languages and that others could bid on their behalf including support groups and family.  Participants felt that some elders may continue to prefer face-to-face interaction due to their lack of confidence with using telephones or IT systems.  This coincides with the high level response received in respect of the returned questionnaires (Council Offices were seen by many as a key venue to come in and bid).  Text bidding was welcomed as a preferred method of bidding for deaf applicants.

2.23
The Internet: This method surprisingly appealed to most participants.  Participants liked the idea of being able to apply at any time and from any location.  The older participants on the whole were less likely to use this medium, in part because of fear of using new technology.  Some of these fears will be removed as the Council will provide ongoing training before and after implementation to vulnerable groups, residents and support agencies.  Applying for properties can also be conducted via the telephone and in person at Council offices, libraries or by Council Staff etc.

2.24
Advertising media:  Whist there was a high degree of support for the list of accessible advertising venues highlighted by the Council, a wide range of additional venues were also suggested such as GP surgeries, and Community Centres.


In addition a minority of participants suggested a Newsletter/leaflet of properties be posted to elderly applicants.


Using the Watford Observer to advertise properties was not favoured:


“Some participants were not satisfied with the Watford Observer as they felt that there was a gap in delivery” (resident and housing registration applicants’ forum)

2.25
The New Priority Bands

For some participants, the existing system was perceived to be cumbersome to re-house people, so any change which can simplify the process was welcomed.

2.26
The vast majority of participants agreed with the new bands because they felt that it offered an improved and fair system of prioritising applicants.  The participants of the support and voluntary forum said:

· They understood the banding structure and felt that this was clear and easy to understand.

· it was positive to have those in urgent need housed in Bands A & B

· Liked the idea of time limited banding and understood the concept.
2.27
However some issues around whether we should move the criteria in Band B & C into A were raised by residents:

· Severally overcrowded should be in band A

· High medical grounds and social welfare grounds should be Band A

· Medium needs should be in Band C

2.28
Local connection was a key issue for the resident focus group although this issue was not raised in the stakeholder, voluntary or support groups.  The issue of immigrants and non-immigrant housing was also raised.  It is clear that residents on the whole welcomed the idea of having Local Connection being considered for housing.

2.29
BME and Hard To Reach Groups

Emails with supporting information and questionnaire were sent to six BME organisations within TRDC, Watford and Hertfordshire.  Because of the limited number of BME groups based within Three Rivers District, comments were also sought from groups within Watford and Hertfordshire.  A zero questionnaire response was received.  However telephone contact and personal visits were made to some organisations to follow up.  It was felt that changing from points to Bands was positive and that a transparent system was welcomed. Overall it was felt that there is minimal impact on BME groups.  They liked the fact that ICT system offered options for use by people where English is not their first language. It was also felt that choice was better than waiting to be offered accommodation.  A focus group of BME organisations was suggested as a way forward by the Afro-Caribbean Organisation.  The Housing Strategy and Development Manager is in the process of establishing a group and seeking ongoing feedback on housing needs issues from these groups.

2.30
The questionnaire results from BME individuals who responded indicate that residents are happy with the new draft Allocations Policy and CBL.  97.41% either agreed or strongly agreed that the new allocation policy and Herts Choice Homes will make it easier to select where they want to live, with 93.62% agreeing that CBL is an easier system to understand than the present system.  

2.31
Registered Social Landlords

A questionnaire and supporting documentation was e-mailed to all RSLs operating within the Three Rivers District.  No response was received via a questionnaire; however one organisation did respond by letter.  There issues/concerns are:


“As this issue emerges over time, it is clear that a choice based lettings approach is not necessarily the best approach for the organisation or its customers”. 

1) Most LAs require a contribution towards the running costs of their administration of choice based lettings. These costs would be unsustainable for us nationally.

2)
Older people are not necessarily able to respond to adverts for potential vacancies. There are a range of practical reasons why this may not be possible – e.g. sight, mobility impairment. There can also be issues with the use of technology e.g. internet. 

3) Choice based lettings can delay the allocation process and consequently increase the level of lost income. This is a real concern particularly as on most of our estates we are very successful in letting properties ourselves. 

4) In the context of Supporting People funding arrangements, there is an increased emphasis from SP authorities on assessment of housing related support need. Choice based lettings do not necessarily take this into account. 

2.32
An individual written response has been sent and the Council expects to be in a position to assist this organisation and any other RSL who may feel the same way with answers to all these issues.  A sub-regional RSL forum will be held on 4 June 2008 to address these issues and any other via the Herts Choice Homes consortium.  A number of our key RSL partners have attended the Herts Choice Homes Consortium meeting and are fully aware of our proposals in respect of introducing choice.  Some of them already work within this environment.  This may be the reason for a low response rate to the Draft New Allocations Questionnaire.   

2.33
Conclusion of consultation

The consultation found that, overall, participants were in favour of the proposed new Housing Allocations Policy proposal and Herts Choice Homes CBL scheme.  Participants thought that it offered applicants greater choice and freedom in selecting their accommodation, transparency in service, empowering the individual and opportunities to assist the vulnerable, elderly and specific language issues within the BME communities.  
2.34
The Council will continue to ensure that further guidance and training on the new housing allocation policy and Herts Choice Home CBL system is provided and that they provide further explanation on local connection, banding and prioritisation within a simple leaflet for the minority who are still unclear about its impact on the limited stock availability.

3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
It is vital that the Council ensures its Housing Allocation Policy complies with the Government’s codes of guidance on the Allocation of Accommodation and Choice Base Lettings, is non-discriminatory and sufficiently transparent so as to be seen to be fair by all applicants and stakeholders.  The Draft New Housing Policy – Three Rivers Choice Homes proposals enable the Council to achieve these objectives and has been awarded £127,500 central Government grants to develop a sub-regional CBL scheme (Herts Choice Homes).

3.2
The Council could continue with its current Housing Policy which limits choice to applicants and meets most of the basic requirements in relation to the Government’s code of guidance.  The current policy applies equally to everyone who applies to be registered or is already on the housing register. The Housing Needs Service will continue to monitor and report on letting activities to ensure that any trends that arise are identified and analysed for necessary corrective action.

4.
Policy/Budget Reference and Implications
4.1
The recommendations in this report are within the Council’s agreed policy and budgets.  
5.
Financial Implications
5.1
  The costs of implementing the new Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes will be contained within the overall budget provision.  
6.
Legal Implications
6.1
  From 31 January 2003 the way in which a housing authority allocates accommodation is governed by the Housing Act 1996 as amended by the Homelessness Act 2002 and the Code of Guidance on the Allocation of Accommodation for local authorities.


The Council has statutory obligation to consult in respect to changes made to its housing allocation scheme. Officers have taken into account responses received which attached at appendices.

6.2
The draft appears to satisfactorily address the legislative and guidance framework and the key concepts of:

· Choice of housing accommodation

· Allocation outside the scheme being ultra vires

· Reasonable preference categories such as, homeless within meaning of Part VII, Insanitary / overcrowded housing / unsatisfactory housing conditions

· Medical / welfare / hardship grounds

· Preference categories

· Additional preference

· Scheme procedure / applications / reviews / individual / exceptional cases.
6.3
It should be noted that Members may not be involved in allocation decisions where the accommodation is located in the Member’s ward.

6.4
Beyond the ’voluntary‘ review / appeal process in the draft it should also be noted that there is no appeal to the county court and any challenge would be by way of judicial review.

7.
Equal Opportunities Implications

7.1
Relevance Test
	Has a relevance test been completed for Equality Impact?
	Yes

	Did the relevance test conclude a full impact assessment was required?
	Yes


7.2
Impact Assessment
  
7.2.1
The Commission for Racial Equality Rented Housing Code of Practice recommends that all housing organisations review regularly and systematically all housing policies to ensure they do not discriminate against any particular racial group.  In addition it recommends that local housing authorities keep ethnic records and monitor them regularly.

7.2.1
The New Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes proposals complies with the guidance cited above has been equality impacted assessed.

7.2.3
How decisions are made on the allocation/letting of social housing is vulnerable to accusations of discrimination. The Council is legally obliged to ensure that the allocation process is carried out in a non-discriminatory manner. S21 of the Race Relations Act 1976 and the CRE’s Code for Rented Housing set out the Council’s statutory requirements to ensure that it does not discriminate in relation to the housing allocation and maintenance of the housing register.

7.2.4
It is vital to ensure the New Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes is non-discriminatory and sufficiently transparent so as to be seen to be fair by applicants.  The Housing Allocation Policy proposals will apply equally to everyone who applies to or is on the housing register. The Housing Options Service currently monitors and reports on letting activities this will continue to ensure that any trends that arise are identified and analysed for necessary corrective action.

8.
Staffing Implications
8.1
  Extensive training on the new Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes will be given to all Customer Service Centre and Housing staff.

9.
Communications and Website Implications

9.1
The new Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes has been and will continue to be extensively communicated /promoted.  The Council and the Herts Choice Homes partners have agreed a communication strategy.  Access to the Herts Choice Homes system will through a new web based system.  There will be a link from the Council website to Herts Choice Homes. 
10.
  Risk Management and Health & Safety Implications

10.1
The subject of this report is covered by the  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Housing Needs and Strategy Service Plan. Any risks resulting from this report will be included in the risk register and, if necessary, managed within this plan.
10.2
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendation is rejected, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood:

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	11.2
	The Council failure to adopt the New Housing Allocation Policy and  Herts Choice Based Letting Scheme would mean the Council would not comply with the Government target that all councils must have a CBL scheme in place by 2010
	II
	D


10.3
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendation is agreed, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood:
	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	11.2
	Delay may occur in the implementation of the new CBL system as a result of other Members  of Herts Choice Homes Consortium not achieving project milestones
	II
	E


10.4
Of the risks detailed above none are already managed within a service plan.

10.5
The above risks are plotted on the matrix below depending on the scored assessments of impact and likelihood, detailed definitions of which are included in the risk management strategy. The Council has determined its aversion to risk and is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are plotted in the shaded area of the matrix. The remaining risks require a treatment plan. 
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10.6
In the officers’ opinion none of the new risks above, were they to come about, would seriously prejudice the achievement of the Strategic Plan and are therefore operational risks.  The effectiveness of treatment plans are reviewed by the Audit Committee annually.

11.  
Recommendations
11.1
That the feedback from the consultation exercises on the New Housing Allocation Policy and Herts Choice Homes Choice Based Lettings Schemes, including Main Consultation findings at Appendix B, BME and Vulnerable Groups Consultation findings at Appendix C and the Council’s response to the consultation at Appendix D be noted.
11.2
That the New Housing Allocation Policy with the key bulleted features as below (and contained in Appendix A) from 1 August 2008 be implemented.

· Priority will be given to applicants on the housing register if the applicant has a local connection to the district.

· Applicants will be held in 5 priority bands as follows  

· A - Urgent rehousing 

· B - Very high housing need 

· C - High housing need  

· D - Recognised
· E – Other housing requirement
· Properties will be advertised locally as agreed by Herts Choice Homes Consortium.

· Applicants will be housed through a bid process, with the accepted bid being that from the applicant with the earliest ‘applicable date’ and the highest band and local connection.

· Applicants will be limited to 2 property bids per advertising cycle or as agreed by the Herts Choice Homes Consortium.

· Homeless applicants and those awarded Band A priority may have time limited period status
· RSL tenants under occupying homes needed for other families will receive high priority 

· Applicants may move to smaller homes than their bedroom requirement (subject to RSL and statutory overcrowding conditions) and retain their application date while they wait for the ‘best fit’ home, without losing priority.

· 5% of vacant properties will be allocated through the sub-regional pool and not subject to local connection criteria.  
11.3
That delegated authority be granted to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for the Environment, if minor amendments are required to the policy 


Report prepared by:
  Nyack Semelo-Shaw,





Head of Housing Needs and Strategy


Background Papers


None
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Appendix B Main Consultation findings
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Appendix D The Council’s response to the consultation
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